Alida Camp Chair

Will Brightbill District Manager



505 Park Avenue, Suite 620 New York, NY 10022 (212) 758-4340

(212) 758-4616 (Fax) info@cb8m.com – E-Mail www.cb8m.com – Website

The City of New York
Community Board 8 Manhattan
Zoning and Development Committee
Thursday, February 28, 2019 – 6:30PM
New York Blood Center
310 East 67th Street

Minutes

Present: Shari Weiner, Barbara Chocky, Anthony Cohn, Marco Tamayo, Alida Camp, Craig Lader, Rita Popper, Valerie Mason, Adam Wald, Elizabeth Ashby, Co-chair; Elaine Walsh, Co-chair.

The meeting was called to order at 6:35 PM by Elizabeth Ashby

- 1. Discussion of, and consideration of support for, the CB7 Resolution, and the Manhattan Borough Board Joint Statement, on building heights Board chair Alida Camp reported on the resolution (copy attached). It is very general in order to get the support of every Manhattan Community Board. The committee voted in favor of supporting the resolution and sending a letter in support. (10 in support; one abstention-Adam Wald)
- 2. Target Store: Update on the outcome of the request for a Dept. of Buildings audit Alteration 1 Job # 123459364 and discussion of the definitions of "Variety Store" and "Department Store", the status of cellar FAR, etc. Borough President Gale Brewer has written to the City Planning Commission (copy of letter attached), asking that "Variety Store" be defined in the Zoning Resolution and that cellar floor area be counted in that definition. The committee members are concerned about the possible impact that Target could have on local retail and voted to write a letter in support of the Borough President's letter.

Representatives Chintan Desai (technical decision), Joshua Adams (new liaison to CB8) and Ophelia Phillip, CB7 liaison from Department of Buildings attended the meeting. We thanked them for coming as we have been asking since September for their attendance. They were asked about the response to our request for an audit on Target as per tonight's agenda. Mr. Desai stated the letter was done and would be forthcoming on March 1st or 4th. He was not at liberty to say what was in the letter. Focused on square footage and determination as to what type of store, how can an applicant not file a correct application and not be identified as such by DOB? Response was self-certification by applicant and need for the community to monitor as they rely on self-certification. There was strong reaction from the community and the committee.

Regarding Target questions raised about how the DOB defines a Variety store vs. Department store. Additional discussion focused on off hour construction including weekends. Ophelia Philip stated they had complaints for 301 East 80th Street but will only respond if complaints are through 311 or letters. Regarding decision making at DOB, she responded that each examiner makes decisions and it is up to them to interpret the regulations. DOB reviews applications on a case by case basis- and leaves to the plan examiner? Consideration given to public safety-no definition given. The Board members and attendees were adamant that there was to be no construction off hours except in emergency or for crane work. The practice at DOB violates the position of MBP Gale Brewer and what was DOB policy.

As for emergency work, she was asked how a developer can put in an application to include emergencies for all Saturdays, and what the criteria is. She was unable to explain and just repeated that residents should call 311. There will be continued discussion with DOB on this issue. They were informed that the CB8M Housing Committee sent a letter of complaint and stated no off hours construction in our community was to occur. The committee voted to support the CB8M Housing Committee letter and send one; voted to write a letter agreeing with MBP request for definition of variety store vs. Department store (Committee voted unanimously to support both positions-letter to be formatted and sent by CB8M staff).

3. Discussion of Mayoral Zoning Overrides

Borough President Gale Brewer has written a letter (copy attached), expressing concern about the pending Mayoral Zoning Override in the Holmes Houses proposal. The committee shares these concerns and is extremely worried about the risks of excluding the public from the process and the precedent that would be set. Members voted in favor of sending a letter in support.

4. Old Business

Continued discussion of height protections for First, Second, Third, and York Avenues, which have no height limits. Brenda Levin for the applicant stated there are no current plans. She is available for continued discussion. If there are concerns regarding the Extell site, the following information was provided: 646-790-4040 or Information@79and1st.com.

The meeting was adjourned.

Elizabeth Ashby and Elaine Walsh, Co-Chairs

Borough President Recommendation

City Planning Commission

120 Broadway, 31st Floor, New York, NY 10271 Fax # (212) 720-3488

 Return this completed form with any attachments to the Calendar Information Office, City Planning Commission, Room 2E at the above address. 	2.	Send one copy with any attachments to the applicant's representative as indicated on the Notice of Certification.	
Applications: N190230ZRY			
Docket Description:			
tower districts to discourage the use of excessively tall mechanical floors t	rmation Office, City Planning 2E at the above address. The above address indicated on the Notice of Certification. TRY Planning (DCP) proposes a city-wide Zoning Text Amendment for residential buildings in high-density age the use of excessively tall mechanical floors that elevate upper-story residential units above the proposed change would apply to residential towers in non-contextual R9 and R10 Residence Districts in mercial Districts. NO: Citywide BOROUGH: Manhattan		
COMMUNITY BOARD NO: Citywide		BOROUGH: Manhattan	
RECOMMENDATION			
APPROVE			
APPROVE WITH MODIFICATIONS/CONDITIONS (List below)			
DISAPPROVE			
DISAPPROVE WITH MODIFICATIONS/CONDITONS (Listed be	elow)		
EXPLANATION OF RECOMMENDATION – MODIFICATION/CONDIT	TIONS	(Attach additional sheets if necessary)	
See Attached			
Pal & Braver	, 1	March 8 2019	

BOROUGH PRESIDENT

DATE



OFFICE OF THE PRESIDENT BOROUGH OF MANHATTAN THE CITY OF NEW YORK

1 Centre Street, 19th floor, New York, NY 10007 (212) 669-8300 p (212) 669-4306 f 431 West 125th Street, New York, NY 10027 (212) 531-1609 p (212) 531-4615 f www.manhattanbp.nyc.gov

Gale A. Brewer, Borough President

March 8, 2019

Recommendation on Non-ULURP Application No. N 190230 ZRY Residential Mechanical Voids Zoning Text Amendment By the New York City Department of City Planning

PROPOSED ACTIONS

The New York City Department of City Planning ("DCP" or the "Applicant") is seeking an amendment to the Zoning Resolution (ZR) to change regulations regarding the location and height of mechanical space in residential towers pursuant to ZR § 23-16, § 24-112, and § 35-35. The proposed zoning text aims to discourage the creation of mechanical and unused or inaccessible floors that are over 25 feet in height as well as the clustering of such floors within a tower. The proposed text would apply to residential buildings and mixed-use buildings in R9 and R10 districts and their commercial equivalents as well as certain Special Purpose Districts. However, the text will not apply to the Special Lower Manhattan, Special Hudson Yards, and Special Midtown Districts—all of which are considered central business districts. The Applicant has committed to addressing those districts in a follow-up action that will be announced in the summer of 2019.

In evaluating the proposed zoning text amendment, this office must consider if the proposed language meets the underlying purpose of the Zoning Resolution to promote the general health, safety and welfare of the city and whether the proposed development or developments it would facilitate would be appropriate to the neighborhood and borough.

BACKGROUND

In 2017, the City began to see proposed developments that were drastically out of character with their surrounding neighborhoods. These buildings, which were extensively covered in the press, represented a significant departure from the spirit of the local zoning—particularly regarding building height. Some of the first examples of such developments include 432 Park Avenue and 220 Central Park South. In various instances, mechanisms were used to augment the height of buildings beyond what was intended in the zoning. One of the main purposes of achieving a greater height seemed to be the elevation of residential units, which, with higher, unobstructed views, could be sold for more money. Several of these developments were located in zoning districts that are governed by tower regulations. Tower regulations do not impose height limits; rather they use bulk, height, and setback controls to ensure predictable development. Many of the mechanisms used to make buildings taller involved the inclusion of spaces in the building that did not count as floor area and therefore evaded the zoning controls in these districts.

On August 16, 2018, the City Council's Manhattan Delegation and the Manhattan Borough President sent a letter to the Applicant to request that they address the issue of "zoning"

N 190230 ZRY Residential Mechanical Voids Zoning Text Amendment Page 2 of 7

loopholes." Some of the mechanisms that have been used by developers to augment building heights include:

Mechanical Voids

Under the Zoning Resolution, mechanical spaces are not counted as floor area. This rule has been exploited in several ways. Developers have proposed a greater number of mechanical floors in new developments and they have also included mechanical floors that are excessively taller than what is customarily seen in residential and commercial construction. In other instances, mechanical floors have been clustered in the lower portion of a building.

• Structural Voids

This example is sometimes referred to as "stilts"—essentially raising a building or the upper floors of a building to achieve greater height without expending floor area. Terraces, which are also excluded from floor area calculations, have been proposed in the middle floors of towers at heights that are excessively taller than typical terraces.

• Gerrymandered Zoning Lots

Some developers have shaped zoning lots by assembling a larger zoning lot (by merging with portions of other lots) in order to obtain maximum floor area and build a taller building. In other instances, developers have "carved out" small, undevelopable portions of zoning lots in order to evade zoning restrictions that aim to encourage contextual developments.

• Floor-to-Floor Heights

There are currently no maximum floor to floor heights in the City of New York. As such, where residential developments once contained 10 to 12 foot floor-to-floor heights, new and proposed developments include floor-to-floor heights that are 20 feet and beyond.

The table below lists some of the developments that have submitted plans or published renderings that have proposed or still propose to use zoning loopholes:

Buildings that Have Proposed to Use Zoning Loopholes

Address	Status	Proposed Zoning Loopholes	Height (in feet) 1	Stories 1
520 Park Avenue	TCO Issued	Mechanical voids in first 7 floors	725	51
432 Park Avenue TCO Issued • Contains 19 floors of mechanical and structural voids		1 100	1,396	84
220 Central Park South	TCO Issued	• Mechanical voids in floors 3 through 7	1,031	65
217 West 57 th Street	West 57 th Street In Construction • Structural voids 350 feet in height		1,548	88
15 East 30 th Street In Construction • Mechanical voids totaling 132 feet		843	56	

¹ Height and number of stories were obtained from DOB filings and news articles.

N 190230 ZRY Residential Mechanical Voids Zoning Text Amendment Page 3 of 7

50 West 65th Street	In Construction	Mechanical void totaling 160 feet	775	69
200 Amsterdam Avenue	In Construction	Gerrymandered zoning lot made up of bits and pieces of tax lots	668	51
249 East 62nd Street	In Construction	Mechanical voids totaling 150 feet Structural void that is classified as outdoor space	540	28
111 West 57 th Street	In Construction	 Enclosed void at ground level; approximately 58 feet Excessive floor-to-floor heights 	1,400	82
180 East 88 th Street	In Construction	Zoning lot carve-out to avoid zoning restrictions Enclosed void - 150 feet	524	31
262 Fifth Avenue	In Construction	• Enclosed void - top story is over 70 feet in height	1,043	54
1059 Third Avenue	In Construction	Excessive floor-to-floor heights of up to 16 feet	466	30
430 East 58 th Street	In Construction	Excessive floor-to-floor heights Mechanical voids	850	67
394 Third Avenue	In Construction	Zoning lot carve-out to evade zoning restrictions	191	19
249 Cherry Street	Proposed	Structural void - approximately 100 feet and located in the lower portion of building	1,008	77
80 South Street	Proposed	Structural voids	1,436	Not available

PROPOSED ZONING TEXT AMENDMENT

The proposed zoning text amendment would make the following changes to mechanical floor space requirements in residential buildings in R9 and R10 districts and their commercial equivalents as well as the Special Clinton, Special Lincoln Square, Special Union Square, and Special West Chelsea Districts:

- Any enclosed floor space that is occupied by mechanical equipment or is or becomes unused or inaccessible will be counted as floor area if such floor space is over 25 feet in height.
 - The portion of the floor space that is dedicated to mechanical equipment or is inaccessible must occupy a majority of that floor in order for this provision to apply.
 - o The total height of each floor will be divided by 25 and the resultant number will be counted as floor area. For example, a 135 foot floor would count as 5 floors of floor area $(135 \div 25 = 5.4)$; rounded down to 5).
- When any given 75-foot segment of a building contains more than one enclosed floor space that is occupied by mechanical equipment or is or becomes unused or inaccessible, all such floors will be counted as floor area.

o The floor area will be calculated based on the number of all such floors or their collective height divided by 25, whichever figure is higher.

These proposed restrictions would apply to new construction as well as building enlargements. Furthermore, the following exemptions are outlined in the proposed text:

- For mixed-use buildings in which commercial floor area encompasses less than 25 percent of the total floor area, the restrictions will apply to only the residential portion of the building.
- Floor height and clustering restrictions would only apply to floors that are below any residential floor area. This provision is intended to accommodate mechanical penthouses, which often house large mechanical equipment with ventilation needs.

COMMUNITY BOARD RESOLUTIONS

The Application was referred to ten of Manhattan's Community Boards: 1, 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, 8, 10, and 11. Of those ten Community Boards, nine passed resolutions regarding the application. Manhattan Community Board 10 did not receive a presentation from the Applicant and as such did not pass a resolution on the matter. Additionally, although the Application was not referred to Manhattan Community Board 12, that board passed a resolution on the matter.

Seven Manhattan Community Boards voted in favor of the Application, while three voted against it. Of the Boards that passed resolutions, a majority—eight Boards—included conditions or comments regardless of whether they voted to recommend approval or disapproval of the proposed text amendment. Below are some of the conditions that Community Boards have set forth:

- Expand the application of the proposed zoning text to limit the use of unenclosed spaces, which include terraces and outdoor spaces and have also been called structural voids and stilts (requested by seven Community Boards).
- Expand the application of the proposed zoning text to include a broader geography. Although this request varied depending on the Board, it generally pointed the Applicant to districts that did not meet the proposed geographic criteria but were nonetheless likely to see out-of-context development that could employ tactics like mechanical voids to achieve a greater height (requested by five Community Boards).
- Expand the application of the proposed zoning text to include amenity spaces and accessory uses (requested by four Community Boards).
- Make changes to the 25 foot and 75 foot thresholds to make the provisions more restrictive (requested by three Community Boards).

BOROUGH BOARD HEARING

On February 21, 2019, the Manhattan Borough Board held a public hearing on the proposed text amendment. In addition to Community Board members, the hearing was attended by local preservation groups.

Much of the discussion was in relation to the Applicant's decision to allow mechanical and unused or inaccessible floors to be up to 25 feet in height and setting a clustering threshold of 75 feet. Many of those present at the hearing noted that the "formula", as currently proposed, was not restrictive enough. In response, the Applicant recognized that during its study of residential development, it found that mechanical floors were at a minimum 9 stories—or roughly 90 feet—apart. Nonetheless, they noted that they did not want to preclude a development's ability to locate "evenly distributed" mechanical spaces in a manner that would allow mechanical equipment to be closer to the residential units that they serve. There were also comments regarding the geographic application of the proposed text—particularly on soft sites that are expected to soon see large scale development.

Given the 30 day referral period for the Application, the Borough Board did not vote on the Application.

BOROUGH PRESIDENT'S COMMENTS

The issue of zoning loopholes, which includes mechanical voids, continues to be of great concern. My office has been working with elected officials for over a year to push for changes to the Zoning Resolution that ensure development that is in keeping with the spirit of the zoning and the context of our neighborhoods. In response to our request, DCP assessed over 700 buildings in order to draft its amendment to the Zoning Resolution.²

While I am thankful that the Department of City Planning was responsive to my concerns and the concerns of others and has undertaken its study in an effort to provide a solution to the problem of mechanical voids, I am concerned that the current proposal does not go far enough.

Formula

The Application notes that an analysis of more than 80 buildings in higher density districts found that "taller towers tended to have additional mechanical floors midway through the buildings, or regularly located every 10 to 20 stories". Given this finding, I believe the 75 foot threshold, which is roughly equivalent to 7 stories, does not adequately address our concerns.

I also believe that the formula should not allow any rounding when calculating the floor area of excessively tall mechanical floors. In the example provided in this recommendation, a mechanical floor 135 feet in height would be 5.4 times taller than the 25 foot threshold proposed by the Applicant but would nonetheless count as only 5 floors of floor area. Plenty of zoning

² The Applicant studied over 700 buildings in R6 through R8 non-contextual zoning district and their equivalent commercial districts. Of those 700 buildings, 80 were in R9 and R10 non-contextual districts and their commercial equivalents.

N 190230 ZRY Residential Mechanical Voids Zoning Text Amendment Page 6 of 7

districts in Manhattan allow floor area ratios that have decimals. There is no valid reason why this figure should be rounded.

Unenclosed Floor Area

Other spaces, such as terraces, are not counted as floor area. However, the proposed text will only apply to "enclosed" floor area. As a loophole mechanism, there is very little difference between mechanical floors and terraces that have excessive heights. The language should be modified to similarly include terraces and other unenclosed floor spaces in the overall calculation of floor area.

Geographic Applicability

I am also concerned about certain areas of Manhattan in which the proposed text amendment will not apply but which nonetheless contain soft sites that will soon see new development. In particular, the blocks bounded by West 56th Street, the southern portion of West 58th Street, and Fifth and Sixth Avenues is concerning. West 57th Street, which has been nicknamed "Billionaire's Row", has seen several out-of-character buildings that employ zoning loopholes. Furthermore, in the first week of February 2019, just two weeks after the Application was certified, developers filed for demolition on two sites within this area³. While I recognize that this area, which is located within the Special Midtown District, may be included in the follow-up action that the Applicant will submit to encompass the City's Central Business Districts, this block is facing an imminent threat and may see exactly the kind of development that this Application intends to prevent if no action is taken at this juncture.

Enforcement of New Provisions

I believe strongly that if the proposed zoning text is to be effective, stronger, and more transparent, inter-agency coordination is essential. A task force comprised of the Department of City Planning and the Department of Buildings (DOB) should be formed in order to ensure that the text is applied effectively as soon as it is adopted by the City Council. Plan reviewers at the DOB need to be aware of these new restrictions and need to receive training on how to identify excessively tall mechanical and unused or inaccessible floors. This agency framework would also be crucial in determining which developments are vested and should be tasked with inspecting construction sites and certifying those developments that will be grandfathered.

Public Review Process

DCP commenced a study in 2018 with the goal of delivering a proposal before the end of 2018. However, the Application was not certified and made publicly available until January 28, 2019, when, thankfully, a forthcoming follow-up action was also announced. All ten Community Boards in Manhattan, along with my office, were given a 30 day review period. This timeline did not allow for an extensive public review process or a Borough Board resolution. Additionally, while I am pleased that DCP made its study available, including that study in the original application materials would have allowed for a more robust public debate. It should also be noted that due to the timeline, one Community Board was not able to discuss the application at its Land Use Committee meeting.

³ DOB job numbers 123673355, 123659585, 123659594, 123659576, 123675656, and 123675665

N 190230 ZRY Residential Mechanical Voids Zoning Text Amendment Page 7 of 7

I understand the need and agree with the Applicant's decision to prioritize and address the issue of mechanical voids in a timely manner. However, I expect that with its follow-up action, the Applicant will allow ample time for a robust public review process, as we often must live with zoning text changes for 50 years or more.

BOROUGH PRESIDENT'S RECOMMENDATION

I therefore recommend <u>approval of the application with conditions</u>. The Applicant must amend the proposed zoning text (i.e. submit an "A-text") so that it does the following:

- Raise the clustering threshold from 75 feet to 90 feet;
- Eliminate the rounding provision for calculating the floor area of mechanical or inaccessible floors that exceed 25 feet:
- Expand the application to include unenclosed spaces; and
- Expand the application to include the block bounded by West 56th Street, the southern side of West 58th Street, Fifth Avenue, and Sixth Avenue.

Finally, a DCP and DOB task force should be established to:

- Ensure that the DOB is prepared to enforce the new requirements with new building and building enlargement applications; and
- Certify any buildings that are vested and are therefore grandfathered from any new zoning provisions.

I also fully expect that the Applicant will proceed with changes that will address other zoning loopholes, including excessive floor-to-floor heights and gerrymandered zoning lots and that they will expand the areas to which those provisions will apply. The point of addressing loopholes is to ensure that there are no openings left for developers to exploit.

Gale A. Brewer

Manhattan Borough President



1 Centre Street, 19th floor, New York, NY 10007 (212) 669-8300 p (212) 669-4306 f 431 West 125th Street, New York, NY 10027 (212) 531-1609 p (212) 531-4615 f www.manhattanbp.nyc.gov

Gale A. Brewer, Borough President

February 27, 2019

Marisa Lago, Director Department of City Planning 120 Broadway, 31st Floor New York, NY 10271

Re: Targets in Cellars, Use Group 6 Variety Store Definition, & Use Group Reform

Dear Director Lago:

I bring to your attention the ongoing practice of large retail establishments being characterized as "variety stores" under Use Group 6 ("UG6") in C1 commercial districts. UG6 allows as-of-right development of public service establishments that include convenience retail stores such as grocery stores, restaurants, hair salons drug stores, hardware stores, stationary stores, post offices, and small clothing stores. As listed in Zoning Resolution (ZR) 32-15 under UG6, these variety stores are limited to 10,000 square feet of zoning floor area per establishment.

More specifically, UG6 establishments are allowed within C1 and C2 commercial districts to cater to the local shopping needs of the surrounding neighborhood. Such establishments defined under UG6 for local neighborhood shopping needs differ from the larger destination retail establishments outlined in ZR 32-19 under Use Group 10 ("UG10") as "large retail establishments that serve a large area, such as department stores and appliance stores."

Target Corporation department stores are prime examples of large retail establishments, which average sizes of 135,000 square feet nationwide and 80,000 square feet in cities. I have found in several instances the inappropriate and inaccurate designation of Target department stores as a UG6 variety store rather than a UG10 large retail establishment. Examples include two Target stores at 500 East 14th Street in the East Village in Community District 3, located within a C1-6A zoning district and a potential Target store to be located in Community District 8 at 201 East 69th Street in the Upper East Side within a C1-9 zoning district.

Both the C1-6A and C1-9 zoning districts do not permit large retail UG10 establishments as defined by ZR 31-19, yet the Department of Buildings has permitted the development of Target stores as a UG6 "variety retail store." While UG6 limits stores to 10,000 zoning square feet,

cellar spaces do not count towards the zoning floor area of the UG6 limitations. Due to this loophole, the Target Corporation has been able to build up to 10,000 zoning square feet of retail above-grade, in addition to much more space in below-grade cellars that constitute the majority of the retail store beyond the 10,000 square feet limit. This is evidenced by the store layouts of the two above mentioned establishments.

While below-grade retail space may be appropriate in certain circumstances, simply placing space below grade should not exempt it from size controls in the ZR. Such size controls exist so that appropriate retail is allowed to be located in appropriate areas. However, the cellar space loophole is leading to unpredictability in development.

The phenomenon of Target stores in residential neighborhoods is a poster child for the broader need for use group reform. As outlined in my testimony to the 2019 Charter Commission, given that 59 years have passed since 1961, I would like for the Department of City Planning to take a fresh look at various uses defined in the ZR and how they are regulated, to include dancing and gyms in addition to below-grade retail.

I am aware that the Department is undertaking a citywide retail study, and I am requesting that this issue is addressed in that effort and any follow up land use actions. If not, I request that the Department file a stand-alone zoning text amendment to more strictly define UG6 so that such large-format retailers cannot locate in C1 and C2 districts.

Gale A. Brewer Manhattan Borough President



OFFICE OF THE PRESIDENT BOROUGH OF MANHATTAN THE CITY OF NEW YORK

1 Centre Street, 19th floor, New York, NY 10007 (212) 669-8300 p (212) 669-4306 f 431 West 125th Street, New York, NY 10027 (212) 531-1609 p (212) 531-4615 f www.manhattanbp.nyc.gov

Gale A. Brewer, Borough President

February 20, 2019

Honorable Bill de Blasio Mayor City Hall New York, NY 10007

Dear Mayor de Blasio:

As you know, I fully support efforts to increase affordable housing throughout the City of New York as well as efforts to develop additional sources of revenue for the New York City Housing Authority (NYCHA). However I oppose your decision to pursue the Holmes Towers infill development on the Upper East Side at 1870 First Avenue (Block 1573, Lot 20) without subjecting it to the City's Uniform Land Use Review Procedure ("ULURP").

As a New York City Housing Authority (NYCHA) NextGeneration (NextGen) Neighborhoods infill initiative, the Holmes Towers development is subject to the provisions of New York City Charter §197-c (a)(8) that require "housing and urban renewal plans and projects pursuant to city, state and federal housing laws" to undergo ULURP. Given that the NYCHA campuses are quite clearly "projects pursuant to city, state, and federal housing laws," the use of land that is within a NYCHA campus requires review by the Community Board, Borough President, and City Council pursuant to ULURP.

I am also opposed to the decision to apply zoning overrides to exempt the Holmes project from setback, minimum building spacing, and open space requirements of the Zoning Resolution ("ZR"), another evasion of the ULURP process. This decision is questionable given that the waivers sought are the same as those specifically allowed via City Planning Commission special permit for a Large Scale Residential Development pursuant to ZR §78-312.

Furthermore, housing advocates, other elected officials and I have serious concerns about the financial benefits to NYCHA that could result from this project. The administration is directing over \$60 million in public money (LIHTC and City housing subsidies) to support a development that will only provide \$26.5 million in revenue to NYCHA for capital repairs. Only half of this money will go to the Holmes Towers, leaving a deficit of \$24 million in funding needed for repairs and maintenance at the Holmes Towers Development. Full public review will allow a complete airing of the costs and benefits to the City as a whole and the surrounding community.

NYCHA, Fetner Properties, and City Hall have failed to appropriately communicate the environmental, structural, and financial impacts of the project to the Community Board, local elected officials, and community stakeholders to ensure informative and timely avenues for community review, input, and involvement. In contrast, a genuine community planning process followed by ULURP is the responsible approach to this type of development.

We do not see ULURP as a way to defeat infill; rather we see it as a way to improve infill. In the absence of subjecting infill projects to ULURP, we disengage from the very communities we claim to be trying to assist, and risk creating situations in which we are hastening the gentrification that may lead to displacement. Thoughtful review, opportunity to comment, and genuine negotiations will result in projects more beneficial to all.

The decision to avoid ULURP for this infill development stands in contradiction to your administration's commitment to "engage communities in comprehensive planning" as put forth in one of *Housing New York*'s two fundamental objectives. I request that NYCHA and Fetner Properties submit an application pursuant to Charter §197-c to facilitate the proposed development. If the administration does not proceed accordingly, I am prepared to challenge what I believe to be improper action by pursuing appropriate legal remedies. I await your prompt response to this matter.

Sincerely,

Gale A. Brewer

Manhattan Borough President

cc: Kathryn Garcia, Interim Chair, NYCHA
Maria Torres-Springer, Commissioner, NYC HPD
Honorable Ben Kallos, NYC Councilmember, District 5
Alida Camp, Chair, Manhattan Community Board 8
Sandra Perez, President, Holmes Towers Residents Association
Gregory Morris, President and Executive Director, Isaacs Center